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The meeting was called to order at 3.10 p.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 75: ADVERSE CONSEQUENCES FOR THE ENJOYMENT OF HUMAN RIGHTS OF 
POLITICAL, MILITARY, ECONOMIC AND OTHER FORMS OF ASSISTANCE GIVEN TO COLONIAL AND 
RACIST REGIMES IN SOUTHERN AFRICA (continued) (A/37/333, A/37/413) 

• ' ~ • '; ; I ' 
' fl.; . 

AGENDA ITEM 76: IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PRCGRAMME FOR THE DECADE FOR ACTION TO 
COMBI-\T RACISM AND RACIAL DISCRIMINATION: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 
(continued) (A/37/333, A/37/338 and Add.l; A/C.3/37/L.3 and L.4) 

AGENDA ·ITEM ,79:' tMPORT·~;NCE OF THE UNIVERSAL REALIZATION OF THE RIGHT OF PEOPLES TO 
SELF-DETERMINATION AND OF THE SPEEDY GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE TO COLONIAL COUNTRIES 
AND PEOPLES FOR THE EFFECTIVE GUARANTEE AND OBSERVANCE OF HUMAN RIGHTS: REPORT OF 
THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/37/317, A/37/333; A/C.3/37/2) 

AGENDA ITEM 80: ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION (continued) 
(A/37/333, A/37/392, A/37/414) 

(a) REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE ELIMINATION OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION 
(continued) (A/37 /18) 

(b) STATUS OF THE INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF 
RACIAL DISCRIMINATION: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/37/148) 

(c) STATUS OF THE INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION ON THE SUPPRESSION AND PUNISHMENT OF 
THE CRIME OF APARTHEID: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/37/149 
and Corr.l) 

l. Mr. ROUCOUNAS (Greece), speaking on agenda items 75, 76, 79 and 80, drew 
attention to the statement made by the Greek Minister for Foreign Affairs, 
describing his Government's position to the General Assembly on 30 September 1982. 
In that statement, the Foreign Minister had strongly condemned all forms of racial 
discrimination and had reiterated Greece's firm determination to participate 
actively in the implementation of the far-reaching United Nations programme to 
combat racism and racial discrimination. His delegation recognized the importance 
of the convening of the Second world Conference to Combat Racism and Racial 
Discrimination, which would provide an opportunity to review the action taken by 
the international community and by each of the States Members of the Organization 
in that area since 1973. The Conference would also provide an opportunity to draw 
up the necessary measures to ensure the complete elimination of racial 
discrimination, which was manifested in two of its most reprehensible forms in 
apartheid and in the persistent occupation of Namibia by South Africa. 

2. His delegation planned to participate in the work of the Preparatory 
Sub-Committee and was convinced that, through negotiations, the divergences that 
had emerged could be overcome and a compromise reached. 

3. Referring to the large number of international instruments directed towards 
the elimination of all forms of racial discrimination, he noted that the 
International COurt of Justice had confirmed that the principle of racial 
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non-discrimination constituted a rule of jus cogens, and pointed out that, in view 
of the very special importance of the International Convention on the Elimination 
of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, it was essential for all States to accede to 
it. His Government, for its part, would continue to co-operate with the Committee 
on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination. 

4. With regard to the exercise of the right of peoples to self-determination, it 
was regrettable that, after so many years of struggle and sacrifice, entire peoples 
still could not determine their own destiny and that colonialism, together with 
aggression and foreign occupation, still resulted in violations of that right. For 
example in the Middle East, the Palestinian people, represented by the Palestine 
Liberation Organization, was still being denied the right to self-determination, 
including the right to found its own State, Israeli acts of aggression had 
threatened the independence of Lebanon and the recent odious massacres of civilians 
there had aroused the indignation of all mankind. 

5. He also reminded members of the Committee that more than one third of the 
territory of the Republic of Cyprus had been occupied by Turkish troops 
since 1974. Therefore, the Cypriot Government was unable to exercise its sovereign 
rights throughout its national territory, and thousands of displaced Greek Cypriots 
were living like refugees in their own country. Even though eight years had 
elapsed since the invasion of Cyprus, the talks between the two communities, which 
were being pursued under the auspices of the Secretary-General, had not made any 
progress because of the intransigence of the Turkish Cypriots. 

6. His Government would continue to support the action of oppressed peoples and 
of their representative and would participate in all the efforts made by the United 
Nations to ensure their independence. 

7. Mr. THWAITES (Australia), speaking on agenda items 75, 76 and 80, said that it 
was regrettable that the Decade for Action to Combat Racism and Racial 
Discrimination had lost so much of its effectiveness because of needless polemics. 
Australia supported the original Programme for the Decade, adopted in 1973, and 
believed that it was still possible to find a compromise and to restore the 
consensus lost. Australia certainly hoped to be able to demonstrate its commitment 
to elimination of racism through its attendance at the Second world Conference on 
racism. Therefore, he urged all delegations to help to find a compromise, which 
would promote the widest possible participation in the Conference and would help to 
ensure the success everyone desired. 

8. Few parts of the world were truly free of all instances of discrimination. 
However, vigilance was especially necessary in view of the fact that, for millions 
of people, the nightmare of legally entrenched racial discrimination and 
exploitation by another race was a daily reality. Australia had repeatedly the 
conscience and dignity of mankind and as stark evidence of a task still 
unfinished. 

9. The abhorrent nature of apartheid demanded that the most effective use should 
be made of the means which the United Nations had to combat it and, in that 
connection, mention should be made of the report submitted by the Special 
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demonstrated its utter rejection of apartheid, which it viewed as a crime against 
Rapporteur of the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of 
Minorities. Australia had consistently recommended in recent years that an 
in-depth analysis should be made of the consequences for the enjoyment of human 
rights in South Africa of the various forms of assistance provided to the racist 
reg1me. By the same token, Australia continued to have serious doubts about the 
methodology which the Special Rapporteur had used in preparing his report. 
Commercial statistics readily available from highly reputable organizations 
provided clear evidence that certain countries, which were not mentioned anywhere 
on the Special Rapporteur's list, were engaged in trade with South Africa. 
Moreover, it was important not to make broad assumptions about the effects of 
particular forms of assistance. More detailed and more critical attention must be 
devoted to that question: otherwise, one could only conclude that the resources 
currently devoted to the perpetuation of that exercise would be better used in the 
fight against apartheid and racism if they were directed towards other purposes. 

10. Although there was far more cause for disappointment than for celebration, his 
delegation welcomed the fact that the number of States parties to the International 
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination continued to 
increase and to approach the goal of universal accession. His country held firmly 
to the view that it was through the acceptance of the obligations embodied in 
international instruments such as the Convention that the protection of human 
rights was best secured. Ratification or accession, however, must carry with them 
the determination conscientiously to fulfil the obligations undertaken, by enacting 
the necessary legislation and by taking steps to ensure that the objectives of that 
legislation were met. 

11. In its determination to develop and preserve a harmonious multicultural 
society, his country provided adequate means of redress for the victims of racial 
discrimination and promoted attitudinal change and the elimination of racial 
prejudice within the national community. In order to give effect to the 
Convention, the Government had adopted the Racial Discrimination Act of 1975, which 
laid emphasis on conciliation procedures. The implementation of that Act had been 
strengthened by the establishment in 1981 of the Australian Human Rights 
commission, possessing comprehensive powers of investigation and responsible for 
promoting human rights through educational and other programmes. 

12. His delegation had been impressed by the sincerity and insight which the 
members of the committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination had brought to 
their efforts to assist States parties in fulfilling their obligations. It was 
thus particularly regrettable that a good many States were failing to honour their 
obligation to submit periodic reports to the Committee. The submission of those 
reports was not simply a legal obligation; it symbolized in a practical way the 
commitment of all States parties to the common objective of eradicating racial 
discrimination and their willingness to be judged by a common standard in their 
pursuit of that objective. The General Assembly should respond to the request made 
by the Committee in General Recommendation VI, contained in its latest report. 
Nevertheless, in view of the burden which the reporting process placed on States 
parties, and bearing in mind the Committee's workload, the comments of States 
parties recorded in annex IV to the report warranted careful study and it would be 
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helpful to review the gui6elines applied to reporting in order to clarify the 
nature of the reports to be required in future, particularly in the case of 
subsequent reports from a State party whose first reports had been comprehensive 
and satisfactory. 

13. Mr. CORTI (Argentina) speaking on agenda items 75, 76, 79 and 80, commended 
the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination on its impartial and 
constructive work in assisting Governments which were endeavouring to eliminate and 
prevent any manifestation of racial discrimination. Nevertheless, in spite of all 
efforts, the loathsome practice of apartheid persisted as a plague on the 
conscience of mankin6. His Government, which most vigorously condemned that policy 
as a crime against humanity, had taken specific measures to isolate the South 
African regime and to constrain it to renounce its abhorrent practice: it had 
suspended flights by Argentine airlines to South Africa and banned any sporting or 
cultural exchanges with that country, and was currently considering further steps. 

14. His delegation supported the work being done in preparation for the Second 
World Conference to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination, welcomed the decision 
of France and Greece to take part in the work of the Preparatory Sub-Committee and 
hoped that other Member States would follow suit. 

15. The people of his country had given many demonstrations of their devotion to 
the principle of self-determination, after it had heroically repulsed the British 
invasions of 1806 and 1807, it had declared its independence from Spain in 1810, 
thus setting in motion throughout America a process of decolonization unparal,leled 
until the independence movement of recent decades. Nineteen of the 50 signatories 
of the united Nations Charter had been Latin American countries, and since then the 
peoples of the region had been unflagging in their support for the newly 
independent nations of Asia and Africa. 

16. A few months earlier, nevertheless, Latin America had had the misfortune to be 
the victim of an act of armed aggression aimed at re-establishing a colonial regime 
in a part of Argentine territory. The operation had allegedly been undertaken in 
order to ensure that the wishes of the colonisers were respected. That specious 
interpretation of the principle of self-determination was especially dangerous 
because it served as a justification for the military occupation of the territory 
of others. A colonial Power from outside the continent which drove out the 
indigenous population and replaced it by an imported population in a territory more 
than 8,000 miles away from the metropolitan country could not invoke the right to 
self-determination in order to preserve an anachronistic colonial situation by 
using a military force which outnumbered the population by two to one. Nor was it 
possible to classify as self-determination the expression of the wishes of the 
officials and employees of the company exploiting the territory, who made up the 
majority of that population. A population was not necessarily a people, as was 
made clear by the position taken by the united Nations during the decolonization 
process: the word "people" described a social entity possessing a clear identity 
and distinct characteristics; it presupposed a relationship to a territory, even if 
the people in question had been unjustly expelled from that territory and replaced 
by a non-indigenous population; a people was distinct from ethnic, religious or 
linguistic minorities, whose existence and rights were recognized in article 27 of 
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the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. Paragraph 6 of 
resolution 1514 (XV) moreover excluded from the definition of the right to self
determination "any attempt aimed at the partial or total disruption of the national 
unity and the territorial integrity of a country ••• ". His delegation wished 
therefore to draw attention to the dangerous precedent set by recognition of the 
legitimacy of occupation of a foreign territory by an extraneous population 
protected by a military garrison. 

17. Could grandiloquent declarations about self-determination be greeted by 
anything other than scepticism? How much longer would the world be content 
mechanically to recite the endless list of violations of the right to self
determination and territorial integrity - the very foundation of international 
coexistence? If principles were not translated into deeds, the modern age would go 
down in history as the age of incurable hypocrisy. 

18. Mr. BEIN (Israel), speaking on agenda items 75, 76 and 80, recalled that, only 
one generation previously, the most brutal racist regime in history had massacred a 
third of the Jewish people, including 1 million children. In 1948, when the State 
of Israel had regained its independence, more than 800,000 Jews had been forced, 
simply because they were Jews, to leave their homes and the countries in which they 
had lived for generations. Victims of racial and religious discrimination in many 
Arab countries, those Jews, with their children and grandchildren, currently formed 
the majority of the citizens of Israel; they therefore fully identified with the 
goal of the elimination of all forms of racism and racial discrimination, and his 
delegation had given its full support to the Programme for the Decade for Action to 
Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination when it had been recommended to the General 
Assembly at its twenty-eighth session. 

19. The most abhorrent example of racism at the present time was undoubtedly 
discrimination as it had been institutionalized in South Africa. His Government 
had consistently made clear to the Government and people of the Republic of South 
Africa and to the world at large that it totally rejected apartheid. 

20. The latest report of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination 
clearly demonstrated the extent to which some members of the Committee had exceeded 
their terms of reference. Having listened to Mr. Gabai, Director-General of the 
Ministry of Justice, introduce the second periodic report of Israel and answer 
their questions, some Committee members had preferred not to refer to his pertinent 
answers but rather to expound on political subjects that were completely outside 
the purview of the Committee, forgetting in the process that they were not meant to 
double for the representatives of their countries in the General Assembly or the 
Security Council but rather to deal, in the professional manner expected of 
competent jurists, with ways and means to combat and eliminate racial 
discrimination. The same held true for the agenda of the Second World Conference 
to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination. The Conference had no chance of 
proving successful and furthering the very important cause of the elimination of 
racial discrimination as long as its agenda included controversial subjects with no 
elation whatsoever to questions of racial discrimination, such as the political 
situation in the Middle East. 
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21. The hostile references to Israel and zionism by representatives of Arab 
countries and their allies were libel pure and simple. zionism - the national 
movement of the Jewish people - was the modern expression of the ancient bond 
between the Jewish people and the land of Israel. zionism was the outcry of the 
Jewish people against racial discrimination and anti-semitism. zionism was the 
raison d'etre of the State of Israel. The goals of zionism- to create a national 
home and establish a State for the Jewish people in the land of Israel - had been 
endorsed by the League of Nations in 1922 and again by the United Nations General 
Assembly in 1947. Andrei Gromyko, in a statement he had made to the security 
Council in 1948, had himself referred to the Arab military attack against the young 
State of Israel as aimed at the suppression of a national liberation movement. The 
Declaration of Independence of the State of Israel proclaimed that the State would 
be based on freedom, justice and peace, would ensure complete equality of social 
and political rights to all its inhabitants irrespective of religion, race or sex, 
and would guarantee freedom of religion, conscience, language, education and 
culture. It was an outrage to compare zionism to racism, for zionism was a 
movement of self-emancipation and a rebellion against discrimination by a people 
who had suffered from racism for untold generations. The recent wave of terrorist 
attacks against Jews and Jewish institutions in Europe and North and south America 
was a direct outcome of that slanderous equation. Anti-semitism the world over now 
paraded in the disguise of anti-zionism. There was absolutely nothing in the 
platform of the Jewish national liberation movement - zionism- or in Israel's 
attitude towards Arabs or other nationals, either in ideology, policy or practice, 
that could be characterized as even remotely akin to racial discrimination. If 
there was indeed an element of racism in the Arab-Israel conflict it came from the 
Arab side, as was borne out by the lies and slanderous accusations that some 
delegations from Arab countries did not hesitate to use, or the provisions in the 
civil law of Jordan to the effect that a Jew could not become a citizen. 

22. To avoid the continuation of an endless and useless dialogue, his delegation 
chose not to catalogue the many massacres of Arabs committed against Arabs, sect 
against sect; it preferred not to quote from the reports of Amnesty International 
on the treatment of Kurds in Iraq, or to give details of the very recent slaughter 
of thousands of sunni Moslems in Syria, or to quote from the saudi Arabian 
newspaper Al Riad which published anti-Jewish statements but wrote not a word about 
slavery in its own country, or to elaborate on the terrorist acts instigated by 
Libya against its own citizens as well as foreigners and foreign institutions and 
its assistance to terrorist organizations all over the world, or to give a detailed 
picture of the Bloody September of 1970 in Jordan when approximately 20,000 
Palestinian Arabs had been killed or wounded. In closing, he wished to recall that 
one of the purposes of the United Nations was to achieve international co-operation 
in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural, or humanitarian 
character, and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and for 
fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language, or 
religion. 

23. Mrs. CARMENATE (Cuba), speaking on agenda item 79, recalled General Assembly 
resolution 36/9 on the importance of the universal realization of the right of 
peoples to self-determination and of the speedy granting of independence to 
colonial countries and peoples for the effective guarantee and observance of human 
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rights. Member States could not fail to be.concerned over developments in that 
connection and to be spurred on to do everything possible to ensure that the 
relevant United Nations resolutions and decisions were implemented. 

24. The international community had watched with profound consternation and 
justified concern the course of events in Lebanon since the Israeli army's 
invasion. The monstrous massacre carried out by the Haddad gangs with the 
acquiescence of the Israeli Government in the Palestinian civilian refugee camps of 
west Beirut after their heroic defenders had been evacuated would remain forever 
branded in the memories of men. The Zionist Government of Israel had not only 
denied the Palestinian people their right to self-determination, nor had it been 
satisfied with preventing them from exercising their inalienable right to establish 
an independent State in complete contempt of United Nations resolutions and 
decisions, but it had underhandedly violated the most basic human rights of that 
heroic people, thus showing what little store it set by the lives of thousands of 
women, children and the elderly. Without the unconditional support of the 
imperialist Government of the united States, Israel's main arms supplier and 
political ally, such things could not have happened. 

25. The perpetuation of the racist regime of South Africa, its shameful apartheid 
policy, its illegal occupation of Namibia and its obvious contempt for Security 
oouncil resolution 435 constituted another equally disturbing issue, which would 
not be a matter of concern now if the imperialist Powers had not continued to lend 
the Pretoria Government their military, economic and political support. 

26. In that connection, attention should be called to the unusual way in which the 
United States delegation had recently defended the apartheid regime in the 
Committee. The problem of South Africa could not be solved by resorting to 
delaying tactics and fallacious arguments; that was not a path that would lead to 
the end of the apartheid regime and the illegal occupation of Namibia. 

27. The racist SOuth African regime, not content with maintaining the apartheid 
system and thus infringing the rights of the South African and Namibian peoples, 
was attacking the front-line States. In addition to the enormous task before them 
to overcome the consequences of colonialism, ensure the development of their 
economies and improve the living conditions of their people, those States were 
being subjected to constant acts of aggression by south Africa in its attempts to 
destabilize them. 

28. The implementation of Security Council resolution 435 on Namibia should not be 
postponed. Cuba reaffirmed its solidarity with the brave people of Namibia and 
their legitimate representative, SWAPO, and also with the heroic people of South 
Africa who under the leadership of the African National OOngress were waging a just 
battle for independence and the elimination of all vestiges of colonialism in 
Africa. · 

29. A number of other cases had to be mentioned in that same context. FOr 
instance, in the western hemisphere there was the situation of Puerto Rico, whose 
Latin American people would sooner or later manage to exercise their right to self
determination fully, without pressures of any sort. Her delegation also advocated 
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Argentina's full sovereignty over the Malvinas. It supported the right of the 
people of Panama to exercise their sovereignty over the Panama canal as also the 
right to full exercise of self-determination by the people of Nicaragua and Grenada 
on whom the United States Government must stop exerting pressure. 

30. There were similar situations in other parts of the world. The cuban 
Government felt that the Democratic People's Republic of Korea should be offered 
the possibility of peacefully reuniting its country, and that the Saharan Arab 
Democratic Republic should be allowed to exercise its legitimate right to become an 
independent State. 

31. The Malagasy Glorioso of Juan de Nova, Europa and Basas da India should be 
restored to Madagascar, the Comoros should regain their sovereignty over Mayotte, 
and the just claim of Mauritius should be acknowledged over the island of Diego 
Garcia where the United States was continuing to expand its military installations, 
thus preventing the area from becoming a zone of peace and conspiring against the 
security of the region and the right to self-determination. 

32. Her delegation once again denounced the usurpation of part of Cuba's 
territory, illegally occupied by the Government of the United States against the 
will of the Cuban people. cuba demanded the restoration of the territory occupied 
by the Guantanamo naval base. It also demanded that the Government of the United 
States should put an end to the criminal economic blockade which it imposed on it 
in defiance of the precepts of the Charter of the United Nations and the principles 
of international law. 

33. The use of mercenaries, whether to fight against national liberation movements 
as in south Africa or Namibia, or to attempt to prevent a people from following a 
path which it had sovereignly chosen, as in the case of the invasion of the 
Seychelles by mercenaries, was a heinous practice which should be stopped; all 
Member States should implement the United Nations resolutions and decisions adopted 
in that regard. 

34. In view of the foregoing, it was clear that the international community must 
take immediate steps to accelerate the accession to independence of colonial 
countries and peoples. Peace and co-operation among peoples could be brought about 
only by ensuring respect for the right to self-determination and the elimination of 
colonialist, neo-colonialist and imperialist practices. Only a climate of peace 
and co-operation based on mutual respect would enable peoples to progress along the 
path of development and to exercise their fundamental human rights. Those rights 
must be recognized as the rights of all human beings, without distinction as to 
nationality, race or sex, and only by guaranteeing human rights could a world 
emerge in which brotherhood would finally triumph over enmity and selfishness. 

35. Mrs. ROSER (Federal Republic of Germany), addressing herself to agenda items 
75, 76 and 80, said that racial discrimination constituted one of the most serious 
violations of human rights and that the Committee had rightly included it among the 
first agenda items to be dealt with. Her country rejected all forms of racial 
discrimination and colonial rule. The inviolability of the dignity of the 
individual was the fundamental principle of the Constitution of the Federal 
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Republic of Germany, where all persons were equal before the law and could not be 
subjected to any form of racial discrimination. Those principles were binding on 
the legislature, the executive and the judiciary. Every individual, whether a 
German citizen or a foreigner, could take legal action to enforce the observance of 
those rights, including the annulment of unlawful administrative measures. Both 
constitutional and penal law provisions empowered the authorities, and made it 
their duty, to take action against any violations of the principle of racial 
tolerance. 

36. Her country had ratified the Convention on the Elimination of Racial 
Discrimination in 1969, the year it had entered into force. Her Government 
welcomed the fact that the number of countries acceding to the Convention had 
increased since 1981 and it was hoped that that trend would continue, thus bringing 
the goal of universality nearer. Her Government had submitted its seventh biennial 
report under the Convention and, as in the six previous reports, it had tried to 
provide a better understanding of the practical efforts made at the national level 
to ensure equality, freedom and human dignity, while refraining from condemning 
racism in other parts of the world and at the same time painting an idyllic picture 
of the situation in its own country. 

37. She welcomed the report of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial 
Discrimination (CERD), which was a valuable contribution towards promoting the aims 
set forth in the Convention. CERD rightly continued to be concerned at the fact 
that a number of States Parties had failed to fulfil their obligation to submit 
periodic reports under article 9 of the Convention. It was to be hoped, therefore, 
that all States Parties would hasten to co-operate fully with CERD in complying 
with the provisions of the Convention, which after all was the first legally 
binding international agreement in the field of human rights concluded under the 
auspices of the United Nations. 

38. She reiterated that the mandate of CERD was to examine the reports of all 
States Parties on the basis set out in the Convention. It was not appropriate for 
the Committee to direct the work of CERD towards particular situations, however 
serious they might be, and neither the Committee nor CERD could extend the 
obligations assumed under the Convention or impose on States Parties obligations 
which were not set forth in the Convention. 

39. The previous year her delegation had voted in favour of General Assembly 
resolution 36/12 only with considerable hesitation and with reservations concerning 
certain elements, and it was to be hoped that the sponsors of the resolution in 
1982 would take account of the views of all Members and that a negotiated text 
could be adopted by consensus. 

40. With regard to the adverse consequences, for the enjoyment of human rights, of 
assistance given to colonial and racist regimes in South Africa, her Government was 
one of the strong advocates of self-determination and independence for the people 
of Namibia and the abolition of racial discrimination in South Africa. Fully aware 
of the fact that it was not enough to condemn apartheid, it was taking appropriate 
measures to carry out its policy to combat that form of racial discrimination. As 
a market-economy country, the Federal Republic of Germany maintained trade 
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relations with all countries in the world, irrespective of the political 
orientation of their Governments, and did not make an exception with respect to 
South Africa. On the other hand, it followed a policy of not promoting investments 
in South Africa and sought to utilize its relations with that country in order to 
improve the economic and social situation of the victims of apartheid. It had 
frequently and clearly stated that the ultimate aim of all the reforms must be the 
total elimination of the apartheid system through ever-increasing improvements and 
she was confident that that goal could be achieved without the use of force. Her 
Government considered the principle of non-violence a key element in the struggle 
for freedom and equal rights and was firmly committed to a policy of respect for 
human rights and renunciation of force world-wide. 

41. Her Government could not subscribe to the basic ideas in the report of the 
Special Rapporteur of the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and 
Protection of Minorities in document E/CN.4/Sub.2/l982/l0. If those ideas were 
generally accepted, normal trade relations would always and automatically equate 
assistance provided to a Government as approval of its policies. Trade and capital 
movements between South Africa and the Federal Republic of Germany should be 
considered normal relations, and the list of banks, companies and other 
organizations in the report of Mr. Khalifa was discriminatory and misleading. The 
relations between the Federal Republic of Germany and South Africa did not in any 
way mean that her Government supported the South African Government•s policy of 
apartheid, which her Government had always rejected. With regard to alleged 
"military assistance", she again drew attention to the established fact that there 
was no military collaboration whatsoever between the Federal Republic of Germany 
and the Republic of South Africa. Furthermore, her delegation shared the 
conclusion of the special review of the ongoing work programme of the United 
Nations (A/36/658) that the annual report containing the lists of banks, companies 
and other organizations which provided assistance to the racist regimes of southern 
Africa could be considered of low priority, and it was hoped that that conclusion 
would be acted upon. 

42. The Decade for Action to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination rightly 
concentrated on the odious institutionalization of racism in South Africa. Her 
Government supported the goals of the Decade and hoped that the World Conference to 
Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination would help to achieve them. Nevertheless, 
the consensus which had prevailed at the outset of the Decade was jeopardized by 
the draft agenda. Like many others, her delegation considered the two items 
dealing with the situation in the Middle East unacceptable and hoped, therefore, 
that a generally satisfactory solution to that problem could be found during the 
current session of the General Assembly. Her delegation was firmly convinced that 
the joint efforts of the entire world community were required to ensure the success 
of the struggle against racism and racial discrimination and was prepared to 
contribute constructively to the efforts to arrive at a compromise. 

43. Mr. NGO PIN (Democratic Kampuchea), speaking on agenda items 75, 76, 79 and 
80, said that his delegation had been most gratified to see that an increasing 
number of Governments had acceded to the International Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination and to the International 
Convention on the Suppression and Punishment of the Crime of Apartheid. The people 
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and Government of Democratic Kampuchea opposed racial discrimination in all its 
forms, and particularly apartheid, which was an arrogant affront to all mankind. 
In that connection, his delegation wished to reiterate the firm support of the 
Kampuchean people and Government for the just struggle of the peoples of Namibia 
and Azania for their national liberation. The Kampuchean people and Government 
condemned Pretoria's barbaric policy of racial discrimination, repression and 
apartheid and strongly denounced the policy of "bantustanization" which sought to 
perpetuate the colonial and racist rule of the South African regime in South Africa 
and Namibia. 

44. Turning to the realization of the right of peoples to self-determination, he 
said that the Kampuchean people and Government had consistently and unequivocally 
supported the struggle of all peoples under colonial domination and foreign 
occupation to secure respect for their fundamental freedoms and to exercise their 
inalienable right to self-determination and independence in accordance with the 
Charter and the relevant United Nations resolutions. His delegation had noted with 
deep concern that those resolutions continued to be flagrantly violated, as 
demonstrated by the denial of the inalienable right of the Namibian and Palestinian 
peoples to decide their own future free from outside interference. Many peoples 
had been brutally deprived of that right, while others lived under constant threat 
and oppression. For example, the independence and sovereignty of Democratic 
Kampuchea and Afghanistan, victims of aggression committed by Viet Nam and the 
Soviet Union, respectively, had been trampled under foot by foreign armies. 

45. The Kampuchean people could no longer exercise its right to self
determination. For nearly four years, Vietnamese occupation troops had put the 
country to fire and sword. The fallacies and false pretexts used by Hanoi to 
justify its invasion could not cover up its age-old ambition of swallowing up 
Kampuchea through the establishment of an "Indo-China Federation" controlled by 
Viet Nam, and of using that federation as a springboard for extending its expansion 
to the whole region of South East Asia. 

46. His delegation wished to remind the Committee that the Vietnamese 
expansionists had exterminated the Cham people, annexed 65,000 square kilometres of 
Kampuchean territory in the Mekong River delta, annexed Laos and caused the death 
of the millions of Kampuchean men, women, children and old people who had been 
massacred since 25 December 1978. Many debates in United Nations forums had 
clearly shown that the Socialist Republic of Viet Nam was depriving the peoples of 
neighbouring countries, particularly the Kampuchean people, of their right to self
determination and was flagrantly violating the United Nations Charter and 
international law. The General Assembly, the Economic and Social Council and the 
Commission on Human Rights had adopted by overwhelming majorities a number of 
resolutions demanding the withdrawal of all Vietnamese troops from Kampuchea so as 
to allow the Kampuchean people to recover its inalienable right to self
determination through general and free elections under United Nations supervision. 
In its Declaration of 17 July 1981, the International Conference on Kampuchea had 
paved the way for a just and lasting solution to the Kampuchean problem and the 
Non-Aligned Movement had adopted a similar position. 

47. Like all peoples the world over, the Kampuchean people wished to live in 
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independence, peace, security, dignity and honour as a nation with its own national 
identity. It must have the right to decide its own future free from outside 
interference. It would carry on its struggle for independence, sovereignty, 
territorial integrity and national identity until those objectives were attained. 

48. On 30 September 1982, Prince Norodom Sihanouk, President of Democratic 
Kampuchea, had told the General Assembly that Kampuchea was ready to sign a treaty 
of peace and non-aggression with Viet Nam. The Hanoi authorities had rejected that 
new appeal and continued to wage their war of aggression and genocide in Democratic 
Kampuchea. The Kampuchean Government would continue to appeal for assistance from 
the international community and particularly to attempt to persuade it to increase 
its pressure on the Hanoi expansionists to put an end to their aggression and to 
comply with the relevant resolutions of the United Nations and the Non-Aligned 
Movement. 

49. Mr. JANKO (Albania) said that the representatives of a number of democratic 
and progressive countries, many of them on the continent of Africa had again 
clearly shown that racism, racial discrimination and its most hateful 
manifestation, apartheid, continued to crop up in various forms and degrees in 
Africa and in other parts of the world. The peoples of Africa and world public 
opinion as a whole had been justifiably outraged by the continued enforcement of 
policies of apartheid by the racist regime of Pretoria and the systematic 
repression of the peoples of Azania and Namibia. The use of violence, arrests, 
persecutions, deportation, torture and massacres, particularly of black patriots, 
flagrantly violated fundamental human rights. The Albanian people and Government 
had condemned and would continue to condemn those acts of terrorism, as well as the 
policies of bantustanization and militarization, the systematic assassination of 
freedom fighters and the persistent oppression and exploitation of blacks in those 
countries. 

50. Despite the changes brought about by decolonization, the peoples of Azania, 
Namibia and other parts of the African continent continued to live in segregation 
and without any rights. 

51. The vigorous protests of the Azanian masses in various towns in South Africa 
and the struggle for national liberation which the Namibian people was successfully 
waging showed, nevertheless, that the peoples of Azania and Namibia were determined 
to be free of the racist and neo-colonial yoke. Their fight was fully supported by 
progressive, democratic and peace-loving peoples the world over. 

52. Racial discrimination was not, unfortunately, restricted to South Africa. 
Another example was the policy of the Israeli Zionists towards the Palestinians and 
other Arab peoples in the occupied territories. The most recent campaign of 
genocide which the Israeli aggressors had launched against the Lebanese and 
Palestinian peoples had again shown that in ideology as well as practice, the 
Israeli Zionists were cruel racists who did not shrink from using the most 
monstrous means to realize their expansionist ambitions. 

53. The Albanian delegation strongly denounced and condemned the annexationist and 
racist policy of Israeli zionism; it condemned the genocide and the inhuman 
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practices of the Israelis in the occupied Arab territories, which were the 
counterpart of the brutalities of the South African racists. The many close ties 
between the Pretoria regime and the Tel Aviv expansionists were not coincidental: 
the two regimes actually pursued the same policies of aggression and expansion. 

54. It was clear that without the political, economic and military assistance of 
the imperialist Powers, and particularly the United Sates, the two racist regimes 
would never have dared to intensify their policies of Fascist repression and terror 
or arrogantly to defy progressive world public opinion and the United Nations. 

55. The rivalry of the imperialist super-Powers, which were fighting to impose 
their hegemony and to enlarge their spheres of influence, encouraged the Israeli 
Zionists, the Pretoria racists and all other reactionary and racist forces in their 
criminal acts. The intrigues and plots hatched by the super-Powers to pit the 
peoples of Africa against each other and to undermine their solidarity with the 
just struggle of the peoples of Azania and Namibia were a great encouragement for 
the south African racists. 

56. Racial discrimination also existed in other countries, including those which 
proclaimed themselves to be defenders of human rights and of "true democracy" all 
over the world. Much fuss was made about respect for human rights in many 
bourgeois and revisionist States where the most fundamental rights were being 
violated. In the United States, for example, raeial discrimination, police 
violence and segregation were the daily lot of the black population. That was also 
the population with the highest number of unemployed and people living below the 
poverty level. In the Soviet Union, a country which applied a revisionist and 
capitalist policy and where the old demons of the Czarist empire had been 
resurrected, oppression of nationalities, anti-semitism and Slavic racism were 
rampant. 

57. Racism, as a feature of imperialist and social-imperialist policy, found 
expression in the aggressive acts of the two super-Powers in the international 
arena and in their continuous offensive against the peoples fighting for their 
national liberation and independence and for genuine democracy. By creating 
hotbeds of conflict in various parts of the world, the imperialist super-Powers 
were attempting to incite national hatred and to use racist and chauvinistic forces 
for their own ends, thus violating the legitimate rights and interests of peace
loving peoples and countries. 

58. His people and Government once again expressed their unconditional support for 
the just struggle of the peoples fighting imperialism, neo-colonialism and racism 
and resolutely condemned the hateful policy of racial discrimination and apartheid 
wherever it manifested itself. As Enver Hoxha, the great leader of Albania had 
pointed out, the Albanian people and Government welcomed and supported the just 
struggle of the peace-loving African peoples to eradicate colonialism and racism 
from the continent of Africa and supported their efforts to cope with the 
aggressive, neo-colonialist and predatory policy of imperialism. 

59. Mr. GOMEZ-MARTINEZ {Colombia), speaking on agenda item 75, said that any kind 
of political, military or economic assistance to colonialist and racist regimes 
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obviously had adverse consequences for the enjoyment of human rights and that 
applied not only to southern Africa. The struggle against the scourges of racism 
and racial discrimination must be pursued until they were eradicated. His 
delegation also wished to stress the right of peoples to self-determination and the 
speedy granting of independence to colonial countries and peoples. It believed 
that peoples would be able freely to decide their own future, human rights would be 
truly observed and genuine equality, without distinction as to race, religion, 
political belief, sex or age could be established only when there was free access 
to truthful information. Ignorance made slaves of men and free access to 
information was the best means of preventing abuse by government. A poorly 
informed people was a subject people which could neither demand its rights nor 
aspire to a better life. 

60. His delegation was also concerned that mutual recriminations continued to 
exacerbate differences between blocs, thus increasingly reducing the prospect of 
reaching solutions. A political approach to all problems would destroy the 
possibility of constructive dialogue and the initiation of that dialogue was the 
primary task of the United Nations. 

61. Mrs. DRACHEVA (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics), speaking on agenda 
item 75, said that the United Nations resolutely condemned the policy of Western 
countries and especially of NATO member countries which, either directly or through 
transnational corporations, were giving the South African colonialist and racist 
regime massive assistance in the political, diplomatic, military, economic and 
other fields, thus enabling it to remain in power, to perpetuate the shameful 
system of apartheid and to continue and even intensify its repression of the 
peoples of southern Africa and Namibia and its acts of aggression against 
independent African States. The General Assembly and other United Nations bodies 
had therefore been justified in declaring that by giving assistance to South 
Africa, those countries~~ecame accomplices of its inhuman policy. 

\ 

62. The point to be appreciated was that those activities of the Western countries 
represented only one aspect of a broader imperialist plan to recover positions 
which had been lost in Africa, to deprive the African peoples of the victories they 
had won in their struggle for national liberation and to bind them in the new 
chains of neo-colonialism. The imperialist countries were using the South African 
regime to carry out military and subversive activities against sovereign States of 
southern Africa and were making a mockery of United Nations resolutions on South 
Africa and Namibia. 

63. Among the many documents issued by United Nations bodies on the question, 
particular mention should be made of the report submitted by Mr. Khalifa, Special 
Rapporteur of the Sub-Commission on the Prevention of Discrimination and Protection 
of Minorities (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1982/10). Her delegation supported the decision taken 
by the Sub-Commission and approved in May 1982 by the Economic and Social Council 
to continue the compilation of a list of corporations and banks assisting South 
Africa. In the view of her delegation, that was one of the Organization's most 
important action programmes. 

64. The transnational corporations and other monopolies were pursuing their 
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activities in South Africa because that was how they obtained special privileges 
enabling them to exploit the natural and human resources of the country at enormous 
profit using indigenous cheap labour. The report of the Special Committee against 
Apartheid showed that South Africa's principal trading partners were the United 
States, the United Kingdom, the Federal Republic of Germany, Japan, and, of course, 
Israel. 

65. Loans granted by 400 banks from 22 countries amounted to over $7 billion. 
Fifty per cent of the investments made in South Africa (or more than $30 billion) 
were of foreign origin and foreign corporations and banks controlled 87 per cent of 
the output of the private sector. British and American banks were the most active, 
United States investments representing about $3 billion, according to figures 
published in the American press. 

66. The report of the United Nations Council for Namibia (A/AC.l31/L.264) showed 
that 88 transnational corporations were plundering the natural resources of 
Namibia, in particular its uranium. The disturbing fact was that the Western 
countries were working through international financial organizations (such as the 
International Monetary Fund and the World Bank) to finance the South African 
economy. In 1982 alone, the IMF had loaned south Africa $222.6 million rands in 
violation of the spirit of United Nations resolutions. 

67. In defiance of the embargo on the delivery of arms to South Africa decreed by 
the Security Council, a number of Western countries and Israel were continuing to 
supply the South African regime with military materiel and technology and with 
assistance in the nuclear field. The United States had sold what it called 
"non-military materiel" to the South African army and police and, in May 1982, had 
authorized the export to South Africa of dual-purpose nuclear materials. For its 
part, Israel was co-operating with South Africa in perfecting cruise missiles, the 
neutron bomb and various kinds of nuclear weapon carriers. As a result of the 
assistance provided by those countries in uranium mining and enrichment, shipments 
of nuclear materials, the transfer of technology, the training of personnel and the 
exchange of research workers, South Africa was beginning to have a nuclear military 
potential which jeopardized peace and security not only in Africa but throughout 
the world. 

68. Those who refused to participate in the international boycott of the South 
African regime and to isolate it - a position which had been strongly condemned by 
the Co-ordinating Bureau of the Non-Aligned Countries meeting at Havana in May
June 1982 - were trying unsuccessfully to minimize the great harm they were doing 
to the cause of human rights and to the interests of peace and security. 

69. The Soviet Union continued to maintain its position of principle: it had no 
relations with South Africa and resolutely condemned any kind of assistance to the 
racist regime, it believed that United Nations resolutions should be strictly 
implemented and effective international measures should be taken to boycott and 
isolate South Africa completely, in particular, global and mandatory sanctions in 
conformity with Chapter VII of the Charter. 

70. United Nations bodies, and especially the Committee on the Elimination of 
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Racial Discrimination, would have a part to play in that programme. The 
Committee's work on the implementation of the Programme for the Decade of Action to 
Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination and on the preparation of the Second World 
Conference to COmbat Racism and Racial Discrimination deserved special mention. 

71. In conclusion, she said that every effort must be made to ensure that 1982, 
which the General Assembly had proclaimed the International Year of Mobilization 
for sanctions against South Africa, should be one of definite progress in that 
field. 

72. Mr. ODOCH-JATO (Uganda), speaking on agenda items 75, 76, 79 and 80, said that 
the grave concern which his delegation had always expressed concerning the 
abhorrent practice of racial discrimination and the denial to peoples of the right 
to self-determination had been heightened by recent developments, particularly in 
southern Africa and the Middle East. 

73. In southern Africa the year under review had been characterized by further 
intensification of racial oppression. The apartheid regime continued to perfect 
and strengthen its oppressive machinery. Opponents of apartheid were being 
assassinated or detained and thousands of political detainees continued to be 
subjected to torture and abuse. The courts were meting out death sentences to 
patriots engaged in the liberation struggle. In its recent resolution 37/1 ~. ..... 
General Assembly had expressed its indignation at the latest death sentences passed 
on three young members of the African National Congress. Meanwhile the racist 
regime had persisted in its persecution of trade unions which agitated against 
slave wages and subhuman working conditions. The leader of a black trade union, 
Neil Aggett, had been found hanged in his detention cell the previous February. 

74. South Africa continued to exhibit its determination to achieve the fullest 
fragmentation of the non-white population through its discredited "homelands" 
policy. In blatant defiance of security COuncil resolutions 402 (1976) and 
417 (1977) South Africa had in 1981 added Ciskei to its list of so-called 
independent States, and it was continuing to deport men, women and children from 
their urban settlements to unproductive reserves. 

75. Uganda condemned most strongly that escalation of racial oppression and the 
attempt by the racist regime to neutralize the internal opposition to apartheid 
through the so-called "power-sharing" arrangement, which was clearly designed to 
perpetuate the apartheid regime and to mislead international opinion. South 
Africa's intensified oppression of the majority called for a more determined 
international effort to eradicate apartheid. The Decade for Action to Combat 
Racism and Racial Discrimination had offered a deeper insight into the measures 
which were available to the international community in that connection. One such 
measure was the total and effective isolation of the racist minority regime. His 
delegation therefore called for the strict implementation of Security Council 
resolution 418 (1977), on the arms embargo against South Africa and fully supported 
the recommendations on that subject of the Security Council Committee established 
by resolution 421 (1977). 

76. His delegation had always maintained that the support and collaboration in the 
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economic, military and nuclear fields extended by some countries and their 
monopolies to South Africa served to sustain and strengthen apartheid' in that 
connection, it drew the attention to article III of the International Convention on 
the Suppression and PUnishment of the Crime of Apartheid, which stated that States 
giving assistance to the racist regime of South Africa became accomplices in the 
inhuman practices of racial discrimination and apartheid. It also urged that the 
mandate of the Special Rapporteur of the Sub-ComMission on the Prevention of 
Discrimination and Protection of Minorities should be renewed. 

77. The continued subjugation of the people of Namibia was a tragedy of multiple 
dimensions. South Africa had unleashed in Namibia a reign of terror, destruction 
and pillageJ thousands of Namibian refugees had been subjected to abduction, rape, 
detention, massacre, torture and forced labour. Young Namibians were being 
forcibly conscripted into the monstrous puppet army to participate in the 
destruction of their own people. The South African regime had done everything 
possible to delay Namibian independence by constantly erecting new barriers to 
progress in the negotiations, the expectation that Security Council resolution 
435 (1978) would soon be implemented had once again been betrayed in 1982. 
Moreover, South Africa continued to use Namibian territory as a springboard for the 
launching of aggression, infiltration and sabotage against the front-line states. 
It had widened the scope of its destabilization policy to encompass the entire 
African continent, the mercenary invasion of the Seychelles, launched from and 
financed by South Africa, was proof of such intent. 

78. The choice for the international community was clear cut: to acquiesce in 
South Africa's continued occupation of Namibia or to adopt a full range of measures 
whereby the United Nations might assume its responsibility and set Namibia free. 
His delegation drew attention to the necessity of adopting comprehensive and 
mandatory sanctions against South Africa. It renewed its appeal to all members of 
the Western contact group to shoulder their responsibility to ensure South Africa's 
compliance with Security Council resolution 435 (1978). His delegation reiterated 
its unflinching support for SWAPO and all other liberation movements fighting for 
freedom, justice and human dignity in southern Africa. 

79. The situation in the Middle East also gave cause for profound concern. In 
both the occupied Arab territories and neighbouring Arab countries Israel was 
actively pursuing a policy of genocide and oppression against the Palestinian 
people. During their invasion of Lebanon, Israeli troops had massacred thousands 
of Palestinians and Lebanese, most of them innocent civilians. More recently 
Israel had permitted the massacre of over 1,000 unarmed Palestinian refugees in the 
Sabra and Shatila camps. In the occupied Arab territories the repression of the 
civilian Palestinian Arab population continued. His delegation strongly condemned 
Israel for the atrocities which it had committed in Lebanon and for its continued 
occupation of large parts of that country. It demanded the immediate withdrawal of 
all Israeli troops from the territory of Lebanon. Israel's pyrrhic victory over 
the Palestine Liberation Organization was ephemeral: the right and will of a 
people to be free could not be bombed out of existence. Uganda reaffirmed its 
support for and solidarity with the Palestinian people and their sole legitimate 
representative, the PLO. 
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80. His delegation had noted with satisfaction the report of the Preparatory 
Committee on the progress made in the preparations for the Second World Conference 
to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination. Uganda fully supported the objectives 
of the Conference and would therefore vote in favour of draft resolutions 
A/C.3/37/L.3 and L.4, submitted by the Economic and Social council. 

81. Mrs. SHALHOUB (Jordan), speaking on agenda items 76, 79 and 80, said that in 
his report the Secretary-General of the World Conference to Combat Racism and 
Racial Discrimination had stated clearly that it was desirable that the largest 
possible number of States should participate in that Conference) countries should 
therefore make contact with him with a view to determining areas of agreement. 

82. With regard to the report of the Director of the Centre for Human Rights, her 
delegation believed that safeguarding human rights was one of the most important 
tasks of the United Nations in its efforts to harmonize relations between peoples. 
Human rights should not be restricted on security grounds. In the case of the 
right to self-determination, for example, it was well known that a number of 
peoples, including the Afghan, Palestinian, Namibian and Kampuchean peoples, had 
been denied the exercise of that right and that tensions had increased in the 
neighbouring regions. The question of Palestine was of the greatest importance 
because of its direct impact on the maintenance of peace and security throughout 
the world and on the stability of Middle East countries. A people which had been 
persecuted by nazism was denying the right to self-determination of another people 
and employing against it the same methods to which it had itself been subjected, 
Israel was in fact trying to eliminate the Palestinian nation& it was expelling 
Palestinians from their homes, taking over their lands and denying them their 
rights as citizens. The invasion of Lebanon, a peaceable country, was another 
aspect of that policy) entire cities had been destroyed and Israel had tried to 
force Lebanon to sign a peace treaty on the pretext that peace in Galilee was at 
stake. The Israeli forces had invaded Beirut and had thereafter become accomplices 
in the massacre of Palestinian civilian refugees. Israel was hoping to attain its 
short-term political objectives by that means. There were 5 million Palestinians 
in the world, however, and they would eventually gain recognition of their right to 
self-determination. 

83. The Afghan people, whose territorial integrity and independence had been 
violated, were suffering a similar fate. Kampuchea was also a victim of foreign 
intervention, and the people of Kampuchea were unable to exercise their right to 
self-determination. The people of Namibia had long been resisting South Africa and 
its policy of racial discrimination. It was to be hoped that that territory would 
achieve its independence without further delay and that the United Nations fact
finding missions would be able to perform the task assigned to them. 

84. In conclusion, she drew attention to the report of the Committee on the 
Elimination of Racial Discrimination, and in particular to the section concerning 
the consideration of Jordan's periodic reports. In Jordan the law allowed 
minorities to express their individual identity while forming an integral part of 
Jordanian society. For example children belonging to minorities could study their 
own civilizations and languages in addition to ordinary school work. The policy of 
tolerance towards minorities also applied to aliens resident in Jordan. 
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85. Mr. AL-KAISI (Iraq), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that he 
wanted the COmmittee to have the facts with regard to the statement made by the 
representative of the Zionist entity, who had merely repeated old lies and had 
endeavoured to distort well-known facts. There was currently a great deal of talk 
about the series of crimes committed against the Palestinian people, which had 
shocked world opinion. While the representatives of the Zionist entity continued 
to distort history, United Nations bodies were being called upon to carry out 
investigations in the occupied Arab territories. Many United Nations documents, in 
any event, revealed the true nature of the system of the Zionist entity and of its 
collaboration with South Africa. Among the States of the world, Israel was, in 
fact, one of those that had most often been the subject of resolutions condemning 
racism. The representative of the Zionist entity had no right to speak about human 
rights as long as Israel continued to occupy Arab territories and to be guilty of 
expansionism in the region. 

86. Mr. AL-KALBASH (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya), speaking in exercise of the right of 
reply, said that the shameful accusations made by the representative of the Zionist 
entity showed that he could not hide his hatred and bitterness towards the Libyan 
Arab Jamahiriya. The reason for that hatred was clear: the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya 
did not recognize the right of the Zionists to remain in Palestine, did not accept 
that one people should live at the expense of another. Because his country 
defended the inalienable right of the Palestinian people to regain a homeland and 
supported that people, as it supported all other peoples fighting colonialism and 
imperialism, it was the favourite target of the Fascist campaign being conducted by 
the Zionist entity, which accused Libyans of being terrorists. His country had 
reaffirmed its position in the United Nations and in other international forums: 
it rejected terrorism and supported national liberation movements. No one could 
say that there was a connection between national liberation movements and 
terrorism. Zionist accusations, far from frightening the Libyan people, merely 
strengthened their determination to intensify the struggle against colonialism, 
imperialism and racism, which was supported by many peace-loving peoples throughout 
the world. The representative of the Zionist entity should be the last to point 
the finger at the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya when he represented a Fascist and racist 
entity founded on bloodshed, destruction and terrorism. 

87. Mr. LOGOGLU (TUrkey), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, stated 
categorically that all allegations about the TUrkish presence in Cyprus were false 
and without foundation. TUrkey had intervened in Cyprus in 1974 only in order to 
help the Turkish Cypriot community which was in danger of extermination by the 
Greeks. That intervention was consistent with international treaties and TUrkey's 
obligations, particularly the 1960 Treaty establishing the Republic of Cyprus. 
While Greece had continually violated those treaties, TUrkey had always respected 
them. As long as the Greek threat to the Turkish Cypriot patriots continued, 
TUrkey would have to protect the TUrkish Cypriot community. He was surprised that 
the representative of Cyprus had not mentioned his country's position with regard 
to Afghanistan, where the principle of self-determination of peoples and human 
rights were not respected. That stand was obviously a political one. 

88. Mr. RANGACHARI (India), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
Kashmir was an integral part of India. His Government's position was well known: 
India had always held that the principle of self-determination could not apply 
within independent sovereign States. 

/ ... 



A/C. 3/37/SR.ll 
English 
Page 21 

89. Mr. HUSAIN (Pakistan) said that he refused to be drawn into a debate on the 
question of Kashmir, as his Government's position on that question had been stated 
at the previous meeting. 

90. Mrs. EL-ALI (Syrian Arab Republic), speaking in exercise of the right of 
reply, observed that the representative of the Zionist entity was not ashamed to 
speak of what had happened in Syria when agents of imperialism had tried to 
destabilize that country's Government. The Syrian people, however, had defeated 
those agents and had rejected every attempt to change Syrian society and to impede 
the struggle against zionism. All those attempts to sow discord in Syria and other 
Arab countries were actually the work of Israel and the intelligence services of 
certain countries that supported it. The representative of the Zionist entity 
claimed that Jews living in Arab countries were subject to repression, but that was 
not so: Syrian nationals of the Jewish persuasion enjoyed the same rights as other 
Syrian nationals and contributed in the same way to the building of the Syrian 
nation. By that fallacious argument the Zionist entity was trying to divert 
attention from the treatment meted out to Oriental Jews in Israel. They were 
regarded as second-class citizens and had no hope of gaining the same status as 
Jews of Western origin. 

91. In an endeavour to justify its crime against the Palestinian people in 
Lebanon, Prime Minister Begin had stated that the Great Powers had behaved in 
exactly the same way during the Second World War. That was an over-simplified 
argument but a logical one from the point of view of zionism, which was synonymous 
with fascism. Zionism was basically a historical fabrication which endeavoured to 
disguise the truth, including the fact that Zionist interests wanted to dominate 
the entire world. The Zionist representative claimed that the Zionist movement was 
a national liberation movement, whereas it was in fact a dangerous political 
movement that threatened international peace and security. That movement was based 
on chauvinism, and racism was one of its fundamental principles. 

92. While the Zionist press had so far managed to deceive world opinion as to the 
real nature of Zionist policy in the Arab territories, everyone had been able to 
see during the invasion of Lebanon that zionism was using methods worse than those 
of nazism. The Begin camp and its agents had destroyed Beirut on the pretext of 
making Galilee safe and had killed hundreds and hundreds of people. PUrsuing 
Palestinians even in exile, they had dropped over 2,000 bombs on Beirut, rendering 
thousands in that city homeless and in danger of death. 

93. Mrs. YAMAZAKI (Japan), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
her delegation categorically rejected the allegations of the USSR representative 
about collaboration between Japan and South Africa in the nuclear field. That 
allegation was groundless. Although the Japanese Government had undertaken a 
policy of liberalized overseas investment, it had excluded South Africa from that 
policy and had prohibited direct investment in that countryJ it had neither 
exported nuclear reactors or related materials to it and/or extended technical 
assistance to it in nuclear technology development. 

94. Mr. PHEDONOS-VADET (Cyprus}, speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said 
that the representative of Turkey, in the hope of embarrassing the Cypriot 
delegation, had referred to its silence on the question of Afghanistan. His 

; ... 
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(Mr. Phedonos-Vadet, £yprus) 

delegation accordingly wished to point out that the position of the Cypriot 
Government had always been perfectly clear. As the vote on that question had 
shovn, its position vas to abstain. The Turkish representative had been unable to 
deny, for good reason, any of the facts mentioned by the Cypriot delegation: the 
military occupation of the island by Turkish forces, the uprooting of its 
population, the atte~ts to change the legal status and ethnic composition of the 
country. A fait accompli could not be conducive to a just solution, as was 
demonstrated by the failure of the negotiations so far. The Turkish representative 
claimed that his country had invaded the island in order to save the Turkish 
Cypriot community from annihilation by Greek murderers. However, the speaker had 
himself been in Cyprus from 1963 to 1974 and could see for himself that the Turkish 
and Greek communities on the island were living in harmony and that there had been 
no danger of annihilation. What Turkey had embarked on in 1974 had therefore been 
a premeditated invasion and, as was stated in General Assembly resolution 36/10, 
the territorial integrity of a sovereign State had been violated. 

95. Mr. ROUOOY!!! (Greece), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
it was not for lack of concessions by the Greek Cypriots that negotiations between 
the two communities had not yet been successful. With regard to the reference to 
the Treaties guaranteeing the independence of Cyprus, he would not get involved in 
a debate on that subject. His delegation solemnly affirmed that his country had 
always voted in favour of United Nations resolutions condemning foreign 
intervention, wherever it had occurred. 

The meeting rose at 6.20 p.m. 




